

PUBLISHED BY INSTITUTE OF PHYSICS PUBLISHING FOR SISSA

RECEIVED: May 18, 2007 ACCEPTED: June 12, 2007 PUBLISHED: June 25, 2007

From bubbles to foam: dilute to dense evolution of hadronic wave function at high energy

Alex Kovner,^a Michael Lublinsky^b and Urs Achim Wiedemann^c

- ^a Physics Department, University of Connecticut, 2152 Hillside road, Storrs, CT 06269, U.S.A.
- ^bPhysics Department, State University of New York,
- Stony Brook, NY 11794, U.S.A.
- ^cDepartment of Physics, CERN, Theoretical Physics Unit, CH-1211 Geneva 23, Switzerland
- $E\text{-}mail: \ \texttt{kovner@phys.uconn.edu, lublinsky@phys.uconn.edu, Urs.Wiedemann@cern.ch}$

ABSTRACT: We derive the evolution of a hadronic light cone wave function with energy at weak coupling. Our derivation is valid both in the high and the low partonic density limit, and thus encompasses both the JIMWLK and the KLWMIJ evolution. The hadronic wave function is shown to evolve by the action of the Bogoliubov-type operator, which diagonalizes on the soft gluon sector the light-cone hamiltonian in the presence of an arbitrary valence charge density. We find explicitly the action of this operator on the soft as well as the valence degrees of freedom of the theory.

KEYWORDS: QCD, Deep Inelastic Scattering, Parton Model, NLO Computations.

Contents

Introduction		1
Hig	ligh energy evolution	
Diagonalizing the soft gluon hamiltonian		6
3.1	The hamiltonian and the canonical structure	6
3.2	Solving the constraints	9
3.3	The hamiltonian and the equations of motion to $O(1)$	11
3.4	Normalization of the eigenfunctions and the vacuum state	13
The	e Bogoliubov operator	15
Reproducing JIMWLK/KLWMIJ		20
5.1	The JIMWLK kernel	20
5.2	From j to U	21
5.3	The KLWMIJ evolution	22
. Discussion		23
6.1	The calculation is valid for any j	23
6.2	What JIMWLK misses?	24
6.3	Short range multiple scattering and the dipole-dipole amplitude	26
	Inti Hig Dia 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 The 5.1 5.2 5.3 Dis 6.1 6.2 6.3	IntroductionHigh energy evolutionDiagonalizing the soft gluon hamiltonian3.1The hamiltonian and the canonical structure3.2Solving the constraints3.3The hamiltonian and the equations of motion to $O(1)$ 3.4Normalization of the eigenfunctions and the vacuum stateThe Bogoliubov operatorReproducing JIMWLK/KLWMIJ5.1The JIMWLK kernel5.2From j to U 5.3The KLWMIJ evolutionDiscussion6.1The calculation is valid for any j 6.2What JIMWLK misses?6.3Short range multiple scattering and the dipole-dipole amplitude

1. Introduction

The problem of calculating hadronic scattering amplitudes at high energy is an old one. It goes back to classical works of Gribov on Reggeon Field Theory [1] in the pre-QCD days. Within the framework of QCD this question has been addressed from different points of view [2-5].

In the last ten years or so the subject has seen new developments. Some of these have been triggered by Mueller's reformulation of the BFKL equation [2] in terms of the dipole model [6, 7] with additional input provided by the functional approach of [8]. The result was the derivation of the functional evolution equation for the hadronic amplitude - the so-called Balitsky hierarchy [9] or JIMWLK equation [10, 11]; and its simplified mean field version due to Kovchegov [12]. This evolution takes into account coherent emission effects in the dense hadronic wave function, or in other words partonic saturation effects. These effects lead to unitarization of the scattering amplitude. Although the language of this approach is different from the original Reggeon Field Theory, a direct relation between the JIMWLK evolution and the QCD Reggeon Field Theory has been investigated recently [13, 14]. In the last couple of years spurred on by observations of [15], the realization has emerged that the existing evolution equations, which are tailored to describe the situation when a small perturbative projectile scatters off a large dense target, do not include the so called Pomeron loop effects. The effort to account for the Pomeron loops using the probabilistic view of the evolution [16] has lead to interesting analogies between QCD and statistical systems [22]. Alternative approaches based on effective Lagrangian can be found in [17, 18, 20, 21, 19]

Another avenue that has been explored in this context is the direct approach to the evolution of the hadronic wave function [23-26]. This approach yielded the evolution equation valid in the limit opposite to that of JIMWLK, namely when the hadronic wave function is dilute. This so called KLWMIJ equation [24] is related to the JIMWLK equation by the dense-dilute duality transformation [25]. The basic strategy of this approach is to calculate the light cone hadronic wave function of soft gluonic modes, given the color charge density $j^a(x)$ due to the 'valence' modes - the modes with large longitudinal momentum. When the hadron is boosted, the longitudinal momentum of the soft modes is increased and they contribute to the scattering matrix and other physical observables [27]. The evolution of any physical observable is therefore in principle completely determined once we know the soft part of the wave function.

So far the hadronic wave function has been calculated only in the KLWMIJ limit, namely when the valence charge density is small; $j^a(x) \sim g$. The JIMWLK evolution on the other hand is valid when $j^a(x) \sim 1/g$, but no wave function evolution is available in the JIMWLK regime. The derivation of [9] is given directly for the scattering matrix. The original derivation of [10] is not far in spirit from the wave function form of the evolution, however it involves additional approximations which do not allow to read off the evolution of the wave function directly from the JIMWLK equation.

The main motivation to know the explicit form of the wave function evolution comes from the possibility to use it to derive the generalization of the JIMWLK/KLWMIJ evolution that includes the Pomeron loops. The knowledge of the wave function is also crucial to be able to address a wide range of semi-inclusive observables [28].

In the present paper we derive the soft gluon wave function valid at any physically interesting value of the valence color charge density. The expression we derive is valid both in the JIWMLK and the KLWMIJ limits as well as at any value of the valence charge density which interpolates between the two: $g \leq j \leq 1/g$. We do this by diagonalizing the leading part of the light cone Hamiltonian on the soft gluon sector. The transformation that diagonalizes the Hamiltonian turns out to be of the Bogoliubov type with parameters depending on the valence color charge density operator. We find explicitly the action of this transformation on the basic quantum degrees of freedom: the soft components of the vector potential $A_i^a(x, x^-)$ and the valence color charge density $j^a(x)$.

We show that the expression for the wave function indeed reproduces the JIMWLK and the KLWMIJ evolution equations. To reproduce the KLWMIJ equation one simply neglects the coherent emission effects in the wave function. Thus the evolution of the wave function in this limit is strictly perturbative [24]. The nontrivial physics in this limit is entirely due to the multiple scattering corrections in the scattering amplitude. On the other hand to derive the JIMWLK limit we keep all the coherent emission effects in the wave function. However as we show explicitly below, in this limit we neglect certain multiple scattering corrections in the scattering amplitude. Physically this is justified in the situation where our hadron scatters on a perturbatively small target, which is when the JIMWLK evolution is valid.

To derive the evolution equation which includes Pomeron loops exactly we have to keep both types of effects in the evolution of the scattering amplitude. Within the present framework this looks like a tractable problem. It is however beyond the scope of the present paper and is left for future work.

The paper is structured as follows. In section II we recall the general framework of the high energy evolution. Sections III and IV are the main part of this paper. Section III is devoted to the derivation of the "vacuum" wave function of the soft gluon Hilbert space in the presence of the valence color charge density. In Section IV we show that this diagonalization is achieved by the action on the free vacuum of a Bogoliubov type operator and derive explicitly the action of this operator on the soft and valence degrees of freedom. In sectionV we show how both the JIMWLK and the KLWMIJ evolution equations follow from the wave function we have found in section III in different limits. Finally a discussion is presented in section VI.

2. High energy evolution

The logic of our approach is the same as described in [24, 27]. Suppose that at some initial rapidity Y_0 we know the wave function of a hadron. In the gluon Fock space it has a generic form (we work in the $A^- = 0$ gauge)

$$|P\rangle_{Y_0} = \Psi[a^{\dagger a}(x,k^+)]|0\rangle$$
 . (2.1)

There is some minimal longitudinal momentum $k^+ = \Lambda$ below which there are no gluons in this wave function. More precisely, the number of soft gluons with $k^+ \leq \Lambda$ is not zero but is perturbatively small so that their contribution to the scattering amplitude at Y_0 is a small perturbative correction and can be neglected.

We are interested in describing the scattering of this hadron on some target. The target is described by some distribution of color fields $\alpha_T \equiv A^+$ with a probability density distribution $W_T[\alpha_T]$. The second-quantized S-matrix operator in the eikonal approximation (in which we are working throughout this paper) is given by

$$\hat{S} = \exp\left[i\int d^2x \, j^a(x) \,\alpha^a_T(x)\right] \,, \tag{2.2}$$

where

$$j^{a}(x) = g \int_{k^{+} > \Lambda} \frac{dk^{+}}{2\pi} a^{\dagger b}(x, k^{+}) T^{a}_{bc} a^{c}(x, k^{+})$$
(2.3)

is the color charge density operator at the transverse position x (with $T_{bc}^a = if^{abc}$ - the generator of the color group in the adjoint representation). After scattering on a particular

configuration of the target field the hadronic wave function becomes

$$\hat{S}|P\rangle_{Y_0} = \Psi[S^{ab}(x) a^{\dagger b}(x, k^+)]|0\rangle, \qquad (2.4)$$

where $S^{ab}(x)$ is a unitary matrix - the single gluon scattering matrix. Since the scattering amplitude is sensitive only to the color charge density in the hadronic wave function and not to any other characteristic of the hadron, we can think of this wave function as being specified by some distribution of $j^a(x)$. The color charge density correlators are determined in terms of the 'probability density functional' W[j] via

$$\langle j^{a_1}(x_1) \dots j^{a_n}(x_n) \rangle_{Y_0} = \int Dj W_{Y_0}[j] j^{a_1}(x_1) \dots j^{a_n}(x_n) .$$
 (2.5)

The forward scattering amplitude is then given by

$$\mathcal{S} = \int D\alpha_T^a W_{Y-Y_0}^T[\alpha_T(x)] \Sigma_{Y_0}^P[\alpha_T(x)], \qquad (2.6)$$

where

$$\Sigma_{Y_0}^P[\alpha_T] = \langle 0|\Psi^*[a(x,k^+)]\hat{S}\Psi[a^{\dagger}(x,k^+)]|0\rangle = \int Dj \ W_{Y_0}[j] \exp\left[i \ \int d^2x \, j^a(x) \, \alpha_T^a(x)\right].$$
(2.7)

The total rapidity of the process is Y while the target is assumed to be evolved to rapidity $Y - Y_0$. Here, W^T characterizes the distribution of color fields α_T in the target, while W[j] characterizes the distribution of color charges in the projectile. Due to Lorentz invariance S is Y_0 independent.

The evolution of the S-matrix (2.6) with energy in the high energy limit has the generic form

$$-\frac{d}{dY}\mathcal{S} = \int D\alpha_T^a W_{Y-Y_0}^T[\alpha_T(x)] H^{\mathrm{RFT}}\left[\alpha_T, \frac{\delta}{\delta \alpha_T}\right] \Sigma_{Y_0}^P[\alpha_T(x)], \qquad (2.8)$$

where H^{RFT} is the Hermitian kernel of high energy evolution, which can be viewed as acting either to the right or to the left:

$$-\frac{\partial}{\partial Y}\Sigma^{P} = H^{\mathrm{RFT}}\left[\alpha_{T}, \frac{\delta}{\delta\alpha_{T}}\right] \Sigma^{P}[\alpha_{T}]; \quad -\frac{\partial}{\partial Y}W^{T} = H^{\mathrm{RFT}}\left[\alpha_{T}, \frac{\delta}{\delta\alpha_{T}}\right] W^{T}[\alpha_{T}]. \quad (2.9)$$

The color charge density operators are the generators of the $SU(N_c)$ algebra and as such do not commute

$$[j^a(x), j^b(y)] = i f^{abc} j^c(x) \delta^2(x-y).$$

As explained in detail in [24], to properly take into account the non commuting nature of the charge density operators j(x) and to still be able to represent wave function averages in terms of the functional integral over 'classical' fields j^a , one has to assign to j an additional 'longitudinal' coordinate. Thus in effect $j^a(x) \to j^a(x, x^-)$, where the value of x^- simply keeps track of the order of the operators j in the correlation function eq. (2.5). An analogous 'longitudinal coordinate' should be assigned to the target field α_T . Since in this paper we work in the Hamiltonian formalism and explicitly keep track of the commutation relations of the quantum operators $j^{a}(x)$, we will not need to dwell on this additional longitudinal coordinate.

The preceding discussion is given in the situation when the increase of rapidity is assigned to the target. One can equally well boost the projectile. The evolution of the projectile probability density functional W[j] is related to that of $\Sigma[\alpha_T]$ since the two are related by the functional Fourier transform eq. (2.7)

$$-\frac{\partial}{\partial Y}W[j], = H^{\rm RFT}\left[\frac{\delta}{\delta j}, -j\right] W[j]. \qquad (2.10)$$

As the hadron is boosted by rapidity ΔY , the longitudinal momenta of the gluons in its wave function are scaled by the boost parameter $k^+ \to e^{\Delta Y} k^+$. Thus some gluons in the wave function emerge after boost with the longitudinal momenta above the cutoff Λ and have to be taken into account in the calculation of the scattering amplitude. The number of thus 'produced' additional gluons in the wave function is proportional to the total longitudinal phase space $\int \frac{dk^+}{k^+} = \Delta Y$.

To find the evolution of the scattering amplitude we need two ingredients. First we have to solve for the initial hadronic wave function with greater accuracy on the soft gluon Hilbert space than is necessary to calculate the scattering amplitude at the initial rapidity Y_0 . Second we need to take into account the contribution of these soft gluons into the scattering amplitude at the rapidity $Y = Y_0 + \Delta Y$, which amounts to the transformation

$$j^{a}(x) \to j^{a}(x) + j^{a}_{\text{soft}}(x), \quad j^{a}_{\text{soft}}(x) = g \int_{\Lambda e^{-\Delta Y}}^{\Lambda} \frac{dk^{+}}{2\pi} a^{\dagger b}(x,k^{+}) T^{a}_{bc} a^{c}(x,k^{+})$$
(2.11)

in eq. (2.2). This transformation is conveniently represented in terms of the charge density shift operator (which also has the meaning of the 'dual' to the Wilson line operator [25])

$$\hat{R}_a = \exp\left[\int d^2 z \, j_{\text{soft}}^c(z) \, \frac{\delta}{\delta j^c(z)}\right], \quad j^c(x) \to \hat{R}_a \, j^c(x) \,. \tag{2.12}$$

The crucial part of this program is the knowledge of the wave function on the soft gluon part of the Hilbert space, $k^+ \leq \Lambda$ with some minimal accuracy. The calculation of this wave function is the subject of the next section.

The QCD light cone Hamiltonian H responsible for the dynamics of the soft modes is diagonalized by the action of a unitary operator $\Omega_{\Delta Y}$, where ΔY corresponds to the phase space volume occupied by the soft modes. Equivalently, the vacuum wave function of the soft modes in the presence of the valence color charges is $\Omega |P\rangle$. The kernel of the high energy evolution, H^{RFT} is related to Ω as [14]:

$$H^{\rm RFT} = -\lim_{\Delta Y \to 0} \frac{\langle 0_a | \Omega^{\dagger}_{\Delta Y}(j,a) \left(\hat{R}_a - 1 \right) \Omega_{\Delta Y}(j,a) | 0_a \rangle}{\Delta Y}.$$
 (2.13)

We will find below that Ω is an operator of the Bogoliubov type for any physically interesting j:

$$\Omega = C \mathcal{B}$$

with \mathcal{C} denoting a coherent operator, which is the exponential of an operator linear in the soft fields A, whereas \mathcal{B} is an exponential of an operator quadratic in A. In the dilute limit $j \sim g$ we have $\mathcal{B} = 1$ and the coherent operator \mathcal{C} leads to the KLWMIJ evolution [24]. For dense systems $j \sim 1/g$, the Bogoliubov operator \mathcal{B} also contributes to the leading order evolution kernel H^{RFT} . We derive the action of Ω on both the valence and soft degrees of freedom, which enter equation (2.13). The JIMWLK Hamiltonian [10] is obtained from the general expression (2.13) in the limit of weak target fields α_T expanding \hat{R}_a to second order in $\delta/\delta j$.

3. Diagonalizing the soft gluon hamiltonian

We will proceed in the following steps. In section 3.1 we formulate the light-cone Hamiltonian for soft gluon modes $k^+ < \Lambda$, coupled to the color charge density of the hard modes $k^+ > \Lambda$. We observe that the zero modes of the vector potential are not independent degrees of freedom, but are constraint by the residual gauge fixing and the requirement of finiteness of energy. In section 3.2, we solve the resulting constraints. In section 3.3, we diagonalize the resulting Hamiltonian, by first finding the complete set of solutions to the classical equations of motion, and then expanding the field operators in this basis. To ensure the canonical commutation relations for the creation and annihilation operators associated with these basis functions, a proper normalization of the classical solutions is needed. This normalization is found in section 3.4.

3.1 The hamiltonian and the canonical structure

The starting point of our approach is the light cone hamiltonian of QCD [29]

$$H = \int_{k^+>0} \frac{dk^+}{2\pi} d^2x \left(\frac{1}{2} \Pi_a^-(k^+, x) \Pi_a^-(-k^+, x) + \frac{1}{4} G_a^{ij}(k^+, x) G_a^{ij}(-k^+, x) \right) , \quad (3.1)$$

where the electric and magnetic pieces have the form

$$\Pi_{a}^{-}(x^{-},x) = -\frac{1}{\partial^{+}} \left(D^{i} \partial^{+} A_{i} \right)^{a} (x^{-},x) ,$$

$$G_{a}^{\mu\nu}(x^{-},x) = \partial^{\mu} A_{\nu}^{a}(x^{-},x) - \partial^{\nu} A_{\mu}^{a}(x^{-},x) - g f^{abc} A_{\mu}^{b}(x^{-},x) A_{\nu}^{c}(x^{-},x) , \qquad (3.2)$$

and the covariant derivative is defined as

$$D_i^{ab} \Phi^b = \left(\partial_i \,\delta^{ab} - g \,f^{acb} \,A_i^c\right) \,\Phi^b.$$
(3.3)

Our aim is to diagonalize this Hamiltonian on the Hilbert space of soft gluon modes those with longitudinal momenta smaller than some scale Λ . We assume that the valence part of the wave function (the component of the full wave function which does not contain soft modes) is known and is completely specified by the correlation function of the color charge density

$$j^{a}(x) \equiv igf^{abc} \int_{k^{+} > \Lambda} \frac{dk^{+}}{2\pi} a_{i}^{b\dagger}(k^{+}, x) a_{i}^{c}(k^{+}, x) \,. \tag{3.4}$$

The soft modes are the interesting dynamical degrees of freedom of our problem, and they interact with the valence ones via eikonal coupling in the Hamiltonian. The Hamiltonian for the soft modes is then given by eq. (3.1) with the substitution

$$\Pi_{a}^{-}(k^{+},x) = \frac{1}{i(k^{+}+i\epsilon)}\partial^{i}\partial^{+}A_{i}^{a}(k^{+},x) + \frac{1}{-i(k^{+}+i\epsilon)}j^{a}(x) + g\frac{1}{-i(k^{+}+i\epsilon)}f^{abc}\int_{|p^{+}|<\Lambda}\frac{dp^{+}}{2\pi}A_{i}^{b}(k^{+}-p^{+},x)\left(-ip^{+}\right)A_{i}^{c}(p^{+},x).$$
(3.5)

The soft fields A are defined only below the longitudinal momentum cutoff Λ , but we will not explicitly indicate it in the following.

The canonical structure of the theory is determined by the commutation relations of the fields. As we will see, the zero momentum mode of the field A is non dynamical and is determined by the residual gauge fixing (still not specified so far on top of the usual light cone gauge condition $A^+ = 0$) and the constraint of finiteness of energy. We denote by \tilde{A} the part of the field that does not contain the mode with vanishing longitudinal momentum - the zero mode.

The canonical commutators of the field \tilde{A} are [30]

$$[\tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x),\tilde{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-},y)] = -\frac{i}{2}\epsilon(x^{-}-y^{-})\delta_{ij}^{ab}(x-y), \qquad (3.6)$$

with

$$\epsilon(x) = \frac{1}{2} [\Theta(x) - \Theta(-x)]. \qquad (3.7)$$

One defines the light cone canonical creation and annihilation operators as usual through

$$\tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dk^{+}}{2\pi} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2k^{+}}} \left\{ a_{i}^{a}(k^{+},x) e^{-ik^{+}x^{-}} + a_{i\dagger}^{a}(k^{+},x) e^{ik^{+}x^{-}} \right\},$$

$$\left[a_{i}^{a}(k^{+},x), a_{j}^{b\dagger}(p^{+},y) \right] = (2\pi) \,\delta^{ab} \,\delta_{ij} \,\delta(k^{+}-p^{+}) \,\delta^{(2)}(x-y) \,.$$
(3.8)

This translates into $(k^+ \neq 0)$:

$$\left[\tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(k^{+},x),\tilde{A}_{j}^{b}(p^{+},y)\right] = \frac{\pi}{2} \left(\frac{1}{k^{+}+i\epsilon} + \frac{1}{k^{+}-i\epsilon}\right) \,\delta(k^{+}+p^{+}) \,\delta^{ab} \,\delta_{ij} \,\delta^{(2)}(x-y) \,. \tag{3.9}$$

The Hamiltonian eq. (3.1) commutes with the generator of the x^- - independent gauge transformation, which on physical states should vanish:

$$\int dx^{-} (D_i \partial^+ A_i)^a - j^a(x) = 0.$$
(3.10)

Following the standard procedure we should fix this residual gauge freedom by imposing a gauge fixing condition. We will be working in the gauge (same as in [10])

$$\partial_i A^a_i (x^- \to -\infty) = 0. \qquad (3.11)$$

¿From previous analysis of the behavior of the field in this gauge [10], we know that the vector potential vanishes at $x^- \to -\infty$ but approaches a non vanishing asymptotic value at $x^- \to \infty$, which we denote by $A_i^a(x^- \to \infty, x) = \gamma_i^a(x)$. Separating the nonzero momentum modes, we thus write

$$A_i^a(x^-, x) = \frac{1}{2}\gamma_i^a(x) + \tilde{A}_i^a(x^-, x).$$
(3.12)

Even though \tilde{A} has no zero momentum mode, its asymptotics is not vanishing but is rather given by $\pm \frac{1}{2}\gamma_i^a$. It is thus convenient to define a field c which has regular behavior at infinity by

$$A_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x) = \theta(x^{-})\gamma_{i}^{a}(x) + c_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x),$$

$$\tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x) = \epsilon(x^{-})\gamma_{i}^{a}(x) + c_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x),$$

$$c_{i}^{a}(x^{-} \to \pm \infty, x) \to 0,$$
(3.13)

and

$$\partial^+ A^a_i = \partial^+ \tilde{A}^a_i = \delta(x^-)\gamma^a_i + \partial^+ c^a_i \,. \tag{3.14}$$

Our aim is to find the ground state of the Hamiltonian eq. (3.1) given the charge density j^a (more precisely we consider the matrix elements of the operators $j^a(x)$ on the Hilbert space of the valence modes as known).

Our first observation is that since the Hamiltonian is the integral of the positive definite Hamiltonian density over x^- , the necessary condition for finiteness of energy is vanishing of the density at $x^- \to \pm \infty$. The finiteness of the magnetic part of the Hamiltonian requires

$$G^a_{ij}(x^- \to \infty) = 0, \qquad (3.15)$$

while the finiteness of the electric part is ensured by eq. (3.10).

We will use the gauge fixing condition and the finite energy conditions as operatorial constraints that determine γ in terms of \tilde{A} (or equivalently c_i). This is equivalent to Dirac bracket quantization of the fields A which leave the canonical commutators of \tilde{A} unchanged. The commutators of γ_i^a with \tilde{A}_i^a and between themselves are then determined by solving the constraints.

Expressing the magnetic constraint equation (3.15) in terms of γ_i^a , we obtain

$$\partial_i \gamma_j^a(x) - \partial_j \gamma_i^a(x) - g f^{abc} \gamma_i^b(x) \gamma_j^c(x) = 0.$$
(3.16)

To express the electric constraint eq. (3.10) we use the fact that given the boundary conditions on c_i^a

$$\int dx^- \partial^+ A^a_i = \gamma^a_i \,. \tag{3.17}$$

We then $find^1$

$$\partial_i \gamma_i^a - \frac{1}{2} g f^{abc} \gamma_i^b \gamma_i^c - g f^{abc} \int dx^- \tilde{A}_i^b(x^-) \partial^+ \tilde{A}_i^c(x^-) = j^a(x) , \qquad (3.18)$$

¹Here we used $f^{abc} \int dx^- A^b_i(x^-) \partial^+ A^c_i(x^-) = \frac{1}{2} f^{abc} \gamma^b_i \gamma^c_i + f^{abc} \int dx^- \tilde{A}^b_i(x^-) \partial^+ \tilde{A}^c_i(x^-)$ which follows from eq. (3.17).

or, equivalently,

$$\partial_i \gamma_i^a(x) - \frac{1}{2} g f^{abc} \gamma_i^b(x) \gamma_i^c(x) + g f^{abc} \{ \gamma_i^b(x), c_i^c(x,0) \} - g f^{abc} \int dx^- c_i^b(x^-) \partial^+ c_i^c(x^-) = j^a(x) \,. \tag{3.19}$$

In this equation c(0) should be understood as

$$c_i^a(x^- = 0) = \tilde{A}(x^- = 0) = \frac{1}{2} [c_i^a(x^- = 0^+) + c_i^a(x^- = 0^-)], \qquad (3.20)$$

where $0^+ \equiv 0 + \epsilon$; $0^- \equiv 0 - \epsilon$; $\epsilon \to 0$. This is important since c is not necessarily continuous at $x^- = 0$.

3.2 Solving the constraints

Our strategy now is the following. We should solve the two constraint equations, eqs. (3.16), (3.18) and determine the commutation relations of the non dynamical field γ . Then we must substitute it back into the Hamiltonian and express the Hamiltonian in terms of the canonical degrees of freedom \tilde{A} .

We will do so by expanding the constraint equations and the Hamiltonian in powers of g. When doing so we must have some knowledge of the parametric dependence of the valence charge density j on the coupling constant g. The expansion in principle can be performed for any parametric dependence. In this section we take j to be of order 1/g as in the JIMWLK limit, and will collect all contributions to the Hamiltonian of order 1/gand order 1. It turns out however that this same resummation collects the leading terms in g also for any $g \leq j \leq 1/g$. We will discuss this point in detail in the discussion section. Thus even though in this section we treat explicitly j as being of order 1/g this should not be construed as limiting our calculation to the JIMWLK limit.

Thus our aim in this section is to expand γ to O(1), obtain the Hamiltonian to O(1)and diagonalize this O(1) Hamiltonian exactly. Further corrections to this calculation are strictly perturbative (small corrections in powers of g for any parametric dependence of j on g) and will not be considered here.

To order 1/g the operator γ satisfies the 'classical equations' $\gamma_i^a = b_i^a$:

$$\partial_i b_i^a(x) = j^a(x), \partial_i b_j^a(x) - \partial_j b_i^a(x) - g f^{abc} b_i^b(x) b_j^c(x) = 0.$$
(3.21)

To this order the commutation relations are calculated as

$$\begin{bmatrix} b_i^a(x), b_j^b(y) \end{bmatrix} = \int_{z,\bar{z}} \frac{\delta b_i^a(x)}{\delta j^c(z)} \left[j^c(z), j^d(\bar{z}) \right] \frac{\delta b_j^b(y)}{\delta j^d(\bar{z})} = -i g \int_z \left[D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} \right]^{ac} (x, z) f^{cde} j^e(z) \left[\frac{1}{D\partial} D_j \right]^{db} (z, y), \qquad (3.22)$$

where D is the transverse covariant derivative in the 'classical' background field b: $D_i^{ab} = \partial_i \delta^{ab} - g f^{acb} b_i^c$. Eq. (3.22) is the leading order result in g. Note however that it is exact in the weak field limit, where the field b is linear in the valence charge density j.

Eq. (3.22) can be further simplified, using the identity

$$g f^{cde} j^e(z) = g f^{cde} \partial_i b^e_i(z) = - [\partial_i, \partial_i - D_i]^{cd} = (\partial D - D\partial)^{cd}.$$
(3.23)

Thus finally, to leading order in g

$$\begin{bmatrix} \gamma_i^a(x), \gamma_j^b(y) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} b_i^a(x), b_j^b(y) \end{bmatrix} = -i d_{ij}^{ab}(x, y) \equiv i \begin{bmatrix} D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} D_j - D_i \frac{1}{D\partial} D_j \end{bmatrix}^{ab}(x, y), \\ \begin{bmatrix} \gamma_i^a, \tilde{A}_j^b \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} b_i^a, \tilde{A}_j^b \end{bmatrix} = 0.$$
(3.24)

Note that although γ itself is of order 1/g, the commutator of two γ 's is of order one. It is thus clear that we will not need higher order corrections to the commutator eq. (3.24) in the O(1) calculation.

To order O(1) we write

$$\gamma_i^a = b_i^a + \zeta_i^a \,, \tag{3.25}$$

where ζ satisfies the equations:

$$\partial_i \zeta_i^a = -2g f^{abc} b_i^b \tilde{A}_i^c (x^- = 0) ,$$

$$D_i^{ab} \zeta_j^b - D_j^{ab} \zeta_i^b = 0 .$$
(3.26)

The solution to these two equations is easily found as

$$\zeta_i^a = -2 \left[D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} (\partial - D) \tilde{A}(x^- = 0) \right]^a , \qquad (3.27)$$

where the product on the right hand side is understood in the matrix sense over all indexes (including transverse coordinates). Note that the ordering of different factors of b in eq. (3.27) is irrelevant, since the covariant derivative involves gb, and the commutator of two such factors is $O(g^2)$ and is thus of higher order than the one we need to keep.

The canonical structure to O(1) follows from eqs. (3.25), (3.27)

$$\begin{bmatrix} \gamma_i^a(x), \tilde{A}_j^b(y) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \zeta_i^a(x), \tilde{A}_j^b(y) \end{bmatrix} = -i\epsilon(y^-) \begin{bmatrix} D_i \frac{1}{\partial D}(\partial - D)_j \end{bmatrix}^{ab}(x, y),$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} c_i^a(x), \gamma_j^b(y) \end{bmatrix} = i\epsilon(x^-) \begin{bmatrix} \partial_i \frac{1}{D\partial} D_j - D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} D_j \end{bmatrix}^{ab}(x, y),$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} c_i^a(x), c_j^b(y) \end{bmatrix} = -\frac{i}{2}\epsilon(x^- - y^-)\delta_{ij}^{ab}(x - y) - \frac{i}{2}\epsilon(x^-)\epsilon(y^-)C_{ij}^{ab}(x, y),$$
(3.28)

where for future convenience we have defined

$$C_{ij}^{ab}(x,y) = \left\{ 2\partial_i \frac{1}{D\partial} D_j - 2D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} \partial_j \right\}^{ab}(x,y).$$
(3.29)

3.3 The hamiltonian and the equations of motion to O(1)

Next we express the Hamiltonian to O(1) in terms of the field c_i^a .

For the magnetic piece to O(1) we have:

$$G_{ij}^{a}(\theta(x^{-})\gamma + c) = \theta(-x^{-})[\partial_{i}c_{j} - \partial_{j}c_{i}] + \theta(x^{-})[D_{i}c_{j} - D_{j}c_{i}] + O(g).$$
(3.30)

For the electric piece, using the constraint and after some algebra, we obtain:

$$\Pi_{a}^{-} = -\frac{1}{\partial^{+}} [D_{i}\partial^{+}A_{i} - j\delta(x^{-})]^{a} = -\left[\theta(-x^{-})\partial_{i}c_{i} + \theta(x^{-})D_{i}c_{i}\right]^{a} + O(g).$$
(3.31)

All said and done the Hamiltonian to O(1) is

$$H = -\frac{1}{2} \int dx^{-} d^{2}x \left[\theta(-x^{-}) \ c_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x) \partial^{2} c_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x) + \theta(x^{-}) \ c_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x) D^{2 \ ab} c_{i}^{b}(x^{-},x) \right].$$
(3.32)

This is the Hamiltonian that we have to diagonalize. The most efficient way of doing this is first to find the complete set of solutions of classical equations of motion, and then expand the quantum field operators in the canonical creation and annihilation operators with the coefficients given by the solutions of classical equations. The classical solutions have to be properly normalized in order that the quantum field operators satisfy correct commutation relations.

We start by deriving the equations of motion. Using the commutation relations eq. (3.28) we obtain

$$\begin{split} i\partial^{+}\partial^{-}c_{i}^{a}(x) &= \left[H, \partial^{+}c_{i}^{a}(x)\right] = \int dy^{-} \left[\partial^{+}c_{i}^{a}(x), c_{j}^{b}(y)\right] \left[\theta(-y^{-})\partial^{2} + \theta(y^{-})D^{2}\right]_{jk}^{bc} c_{k}^{c}(y) \\ &= -\frac{i}{2} \left[\theta(-x^{-})\partial^{2}\delta^{ab} + \theta(x^{-})D^{2\,ab}\right] c_{i}^{b}(x) \\ &- \frac{i}{4}\delta(x^{-})C_{ij}^{ab}(x,y) \int dy^{-} \left[-\theta(-y^{-})\partial^{2} + \theta(y^{-})D^{2}\right]_{jk}^{bc} c_{k}^{c}(y^{-},y) \,, \end{split}$$

$$(3.33)$$

where C_{ij}^{ab} is defined in (3.29). Integrating these equations (avoiding the singularity at $y^- = 0$) gives

$$-\frac{i}{2}\int_{-\infty}^{0^{-}} dy^{-}\partial^{2}c(y) = i\int_{-\infty}^{0^{-}} dy^{-}\partial^{+}\partial^{-}c(y) = i\partial^{-}c(0^{-}), \qquad (3.34)$$

$$-\frac{i}{2}\int_{0^+}^{\infty} dy^- D^2 c(y) = i\int_{0^+}^{\infty} dy^- \partial^+ \partial^- c(y) = -i\partial^- c(0^+).$$
(3.35)

The last term in eq. (3.33) can be rewritten as

$$-\frac{i}{4}\delta(x^{-})C_{ij}^{ab}(x,y)\int dy^{-}\left[-\theta(-y^{-})\partial^{2}+\theta(y^{-})D^{2}\right]_{jk}^{bc}c_{k}^{c}(y) = -i\delta(x^{-})C_{ij}^{ab}(x,y)\partial^{-}c_{j}^{b}(0),$$
(3.36)

so that finally the equations of motion are

$$i[\partial^{+} + \delta(x^{-})C]_{ij}^{ab}(x,y)\partial^{-}c_{j}^{b}(y) = -\frac{i}{2}[\theta(-x^{-})\partial^{2} + \theta(x^{-})D^{2}]^{ab}(x,y)c_{i}^{b}(y).$$
(3.37)

Matching the discontinuity across $x^{-} = 0$ gives the relation

$$c_i^a(0^+, x) - c_i^a(0^-, x) = -\frac{1}{2}C_{ij}^{ab}(x, y)[c_i^b(0^+, y) + c_i^b(0^-, y)].$$
(3.38)

The solution to the equations of motion can be written down explicitly. At negative x^- this is just a free equation, and thus the solution is a superposition of plane waves. At positive x^- the solution is again a superposition of gauge rotated plane waves. This can be written as

$$c_{i,p^{-}}^{a}(x) = \exp\left\{ip^{-}x^{+}\right\} \int d^{2}q \left[\Theta(-x^{-})\exp\left\{i\frac{\partial^{2}}{2p^{-}}x^{-}\right\}v_{p^{-}q}^{i-}(x) + \Theta(x^{-})\exp\left\{i\frac{D^{2}}{2p^{-}}x^{-}\right\}v_{p^{-}q}^{i+}(x)\right].$$
 (3.39)

Except at $x^- = 0$ this solves the equations of motion with given p^- for arbitrary $v_q^{i,\pm}$. Here q is the degeneracy index. In the free theory the index q would stand collectively for transverse momentum k, polarization index i and color "polarization index" a. In the present case q also stands for i and a as well as some continuous degeneracy. For simplicity of notation we will not differentiate between discrete and continuous parts of q. In the following, integral over q stands both for the integral over continuous part with appropriate measure as well as for summation over the rotational and color 'polarizations'.

Eq. (3.38) imposes the condition

$$v_i^{a+}(x) - v_i^{a-}(x) = -\frac{1}{2}C_{ij}^{ab}(x,y)[v_i^{b+}(y) + v_i^{b-}(y)].$$
(3.40)

This equation can be equivalently rewritten as

$$v_i^+ = [T - L]^{ij} (t - l)^{jk} v_k^-, \qquad (3.41)$$

where the projectors T, L, t, l are defined as

$$L_{ij}^{ab} = \left[D_i \frac{1}{D^2} D_j \right]^{ab}, \qquad T_{ij}^{ab} = \delta_{ij}^{ab} - L_{ij}^{ab}; \quad l_{ij} = \partial_i \frac{1}{\partial^2} \partial_j; \quad t_{ij} = \delta_{ij} - l_{ij}.$$
(3.42)

Eq. (3.41) is solved by

$$v_i^+ = [T - L]^{ij} v_j; \qquad v_i^- = [t - l]^{ij} v_j$$
(3.43)

for arbitrary v_j . Thus we can write the solution eq. (3.39) in terms of one set of functions $v_{p^-q}^{ai}(x)$ as

$$c_{i,p^{-}}^{a}(x) = \exp\{ip^{-}x^{+}\} \int d^{2}q \left[\Theta(-x^{-})\exp\left\{i\frac{\partial^{2}}{2p^{-}}x^{-}\right\}[t-l]_{ij}v_{p^{-}q}^{j}(x) +\Theta(x^{-})\exp\left\{i\frac{D^{2}}{2p^{-}}x^{-}\right\}[T-L]_{ij}v_{p^{-}q}^{j}(x)\right].$$
(3.44)

On the level of the classical solution, the normalization of the functions $v_{p-q}^{ai}(x)$ is arbitrary. However, in order to use eq. (3.44) as the basis for expansion of the operators c in terms of canonical creation and annihilation operators the normalization of $v_{p-q}^{ai}(x)$ has to be determined. This will be done in the following subsection.

As a corollary to this subsection we note that the classical field b does not commute with the Hamiltonian and is therefore not constant in time. Calculating the commutator we obtain

$$i\partial^{-}b_{i}^{a}(x) = [H, b_{i}^{a}] = \int dy^{-}[b_{i}^{a}(x), c_{j}^{b}(y)] \left[\theta(-y^{-})\partial^{2} + \theta(y^{-})D^{2}\right]_{jk}^{bc} c_{k}^{c}(y)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} d_{ji}^{ba}(y, x) \int dy^{-} \left[-\theta(-y^{-})\partial^{2} + \theta(y^{-})D^{2}\right]_{jk}^{bc} c_{k}^{c}(y). \quad (3.45)$$

Using eqs. (3.34), (3.35) this can be written as

$$i\partial^{-}b_{i}^{a}(x) = 2i\partial^{-}\left\{D_{i}\frac{1}{D\partial}D_{j} - D_{i}\frac{1}{\partial D}D_{j}\right\}^{ab}c_{j}^{b}(0).$$

$$(3.46)$$

This can be interpreted in the following way. Let us define the operator \overline{b} , so that it has the same exact matrix elements on the valence part of the Hilbert space as b, but commutes with the operators c. Then we can write

$$b_i^a = \bar{b}_i^a + 2\left\{ D_i \frac{1}{D\partial} D_j - D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} D_j \right\}^{ab} c_j^b(0), \qquad (3.47)$$

and

$$\gamma_i^a = \bar{b}_i^a + 2 \left\{ D_i \frac{1}{D\partial} D_j - D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} \partial_j \right\}^{ab} c_j^b(0) \,. \tag{3.48}$$

This form will be convenient for calculating correlators of γ in the vacuum state.

3.4 Normalization of the eigenfunctions and the vacuum state

Given that the O(1) Hamiltonian is quadratic, and having found the complete set of solutions of the classical equations of motion, we can find the quantum vacuum state.

The vacuum state of the Hamiltonian eq. (3.32) is the Fock vacuum of the canonical annihilation operators $\beta_{p^-,q}$ defined in terms of c by

$$c_{i}^{a}(x) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dp^{-}}{2\pi} \int d^{2}q \left[\Theta(-x^{-})e^{i\frac{\partial^{2}}{2p^{-}}x^{-}}[t-l]_{ij}(x,y)v_{p^{-},q}^{aj}(y) + \Theta(x^{-})e^{i\frac{D^{2}}{2p^{-}}x^{-}}[T-L]_{ij}^{ab}(x,y)v_{p^{-},q}^{bj}(y) \right] \beta_{p^{-},q} + h.c.,$$
(3.49)

where the integral over the transverse coordinate y is understood but not written explicitly. The operators β satisfy canonical commutation relations

$$[\beta_{p^{-},q}, \beta_{p^{\prime-},q^{\prime}}^{\dagger}] = (2\pi) \,\delta(p^{-} - p^{\prime-}) \,\delta(q - q^{\prime}) \,. \tag{3.50}$$

Existence of such a set of canonical operators is guaranteed if the set of solutions of the classical equation is complete and the functions v entering eq. (3.49) are properly normalized. To find the correct normalization of these functions we require that c satisfy eq. (3.28). We concentrate on negative x^- and y^- first, so that only the first term in the sum in eq. (3.49) is important. For simplicity we suppress the color indexes and also the factor t-l, thus we are working in terms of v^- rather than v. Consider the commutator

$$\begin{aligned} [c^{i}(x), c^{j}(y)] &= \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dp^{-}}{2\pi} \left[e^{i \left\{ \frac{\partial_{x}^{2}}{2p^{-}} x^{-} - \frac{\partial_{y}^{2}}{2p^{-}} y^{-} \right\}} \int_{q} v_{p^{-},q}^{-i}(x) v_{p^{-},q}^{*-j}(y) \right. \\ & \left. - e^{-i \left\{ \frac{\partial_{x}^{2}}{2p^{-}} x^{-} - \frac{\partial_{y}^{2}}{2p^{-}} y^{-} \right\}} \int_{q} v_{p^{-},q}^{*-i}(x) v_{p^{-},q}^{-j}(y) \right] \\ &= \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dp^{-}}{2\pi} \left[e^{i \left\{ \frac{\partial_{x}^{2}}{2p^{-}} x^{-} - \frac{\partial_{y}^{2}}{2p^{-}} y^{-} \right\}} \mathcal{W}_{p^{-}}^{ij}(x,y) - e^{-i \left\{ \frac{\partial_{x}^{2}}{2p^{-}} x^{-} - \frac{\partial_{y}^{2}}{2p^{-}} y^{-} \right\}} \mathcal{W}_{p^{-}}^{*ij}(x,y) \right]. \end{aligned}$$
(3.51)

We have defined the 'correlator matrix'

$$\mathcal{W}_{p^{-}}^{ij}(x,y) = \int d^2 q \, v_{p^{-},q}^{-i}(x) \, v_{p^{-},q}^{*-j}(y) \,. \tag{3.52}$$

Note that this matrix fully determines the commutators of c, and there is no need to find the individual functions $v_{p^-,q}$. Different choices of the functions v which give the same \mathcal{W} correspond to unitary rotations of the set of the canonical operators β .

To determine the correct normalization we first note that taking

$$\mathcal{W}_{p^{-}}^{ij}(x,y) = \delta^{ij} \,\delta^2(x-y) \,\frac{1}{2\,p^{-}} \tag{3.53}$$

would give canonical commutation relations for the fields c. With this expression for \mathcal{W} we can change variables $p^- \to -p^-$ in the second term of eq. (3.51) to get

$$[c^{i}(x), c^{j}(y)] = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{dp^{-}}{4\pi p^{-}} e^{i\{\frac{\partial^{2}}{2p^{-}}x^{-} - \frac{\partial^{2}}{2p^{-}}y^{-}\}} \delta^{2}(x-y)\delta^{ij} = -\frac{i}{2}\delta^{ij}\delta^{2}(x-y)\epsilon(x^{-}-y^{-}), \quad (3.54)$$

where the last line follows by change of variables $p^- \to \partial^2/2p^-$. To get the ϵ -function in the commutator we have to regulate the singularity in $1/p^-$ in the symmetric way

$$\frac{1}{p^-} \to \left(\frac{1}{p^-}\right)^2 \left[\frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^-} + i\epsilon} + \frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^-} - i\epsilon}\right].$$
(3.55)

To reproduce the extra term in the commutator of c^i (the second term in the last line of eq. (3.28)) we modify the matrix \mathcal{W} in the following way

$$\mathcal{W}_{p^{-}}^{ij}(x,y) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{p^{-}}\right)^{2} \left\{ \frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^{-}} + i\epsilon} \left[\delta^{ij} \delta^{2}(x-y) + \frac{1}{2} C^{ij}(x,y) \right] + \frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^{-}} - i\epsilon} \left[\delta^{ij} \delta^{2}(x-y) - \frac{1}{2} C^{ij}(x,y) \right] \right\}.$$
(3.56)

The new term we have added is imaginary and even with respect to $p^- \to -p^-$. Thus it is still true that the two terms in eq. (3.51) are equal. The extra term under the change of variables $p^- \to 1/p^-$ gives

$$\int d\left(\frac{1}{p^{-}}\right)\delta\left(\frac{1}{p^{-}}\right),\tag{3.57}$$

and thus generates the term in the commutator independent of x^- and y^- . The result is precisely the last term of eq. (3.28). It is a matter of some straightforward algebra to check that with W defined in eq. (3.56) the correct commutator of the fields c is reproduced also for other values of x^- and y^- . The following identities come handy in this calculation

$$1 - \frac{1}{2}C = \left[1 + \frac{1}{2}C\right](T - L)(t - l);$$

$$\left[1 - \frac{1}{2}C\right](t - l) = \left[1 + \frac{1}{2}C\right](T - L);$$

$$(t - l)C(t - l) = -C;$$

$$(T - L)C(T - L) = -C.$$
(3.58)

Returning from v^- to v we conclude that the operators β , β^{\dagger} in the representation eq. (3.49) have canonical commutation relations when (we use eq. (3.58))

$$\int d^2 q \, v_{p^-q}^i(x) \, v_{p^-q}^{*j}(y) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{p^-} \right)^2 \left\{ \left[\frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^-} + i\epsilon} + \frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^-} - i\epsilon} \right] \delta^{ij} \delta^2(x-y) - \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^-} + i\epsilon} - \frac{1}{\frac{1}{p^-} - i\epsilon} \right] C^{ij}(x,y) \right\}.$$
(3.59)

We thus conclude that the vacuum of the Hamiltonian eq. (3.1) to O(1) is the Fock vacuum of the annihilation operators β related to the original gluon field operators through

$$\tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x) = \epsilon(x^{-}) \left[b_{i}^{a}(x) - 2D_{i} \frac{1}{\partial D} (\partial - D)(x,y) c(0,y) \right] + c_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x)$$

$$= \epsilon(x^{-}) \left[\bar{b}_{i}^{a}(x) + 2 \left\{ D_{i} \frac{1}{D\partial} D_{j} - D_{i} \frac{1}{\partial D} \partial_{j} \right\}^{ab}(x,y) c_{j}^{b}(0,y) \right] + c_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x)$$

$$(3.60)$$

with the field $c_i^a(x^-, x)$ expressed in term of β and β^{\dagger} in eq. (3.49) with the normalization eq. (3.59).

This completes the diagonalization of the light cone Hamiltonian to O(1).

4. The Bogoliubov operator

The calculation of the previous section can be viewed as the diagonalization of the light cone Hamiltonian. Although we have only found the vacuum state, quite generally the diagonalization is affected by the action of some unitary operator Ω . Namely for the case of a quadratic operator H

$$\Omega^{\dagger} H \Omega = \int_{p^{-},q} p^{-} \beta_{p^{-},q}^{\dagger} \beta_{p^{-},q} \,. \tag{4.1}$$

The explicit knowledge of the operator Ω , or alternatively the knowledge of its action on all the degrees of freedom of the theory furnishes much more information than just the vacuum wave function, as it also in principle can give us the wave functions of excited states, which are necessary to calculate more exclusive properties than the forward scattering amplitude. The aim of this section is to find explicitly the action of Ω on the degrees of freedom of the theory.

Part of the answer to this question is already furnished by eq. (3.60) which can be viewed as the transformation of the vector potential if we read the left hand side as $\Omega^{\dagger} \tilde{A} \Omega$ and the canonical operators β and β^{\dagger} in c on the right hand side as the original gluon creation and annihilation operators a and a^{\dagger} . The missing piece of information is the transformation of the valence charge density. This is the question we address now.

First, it is clear from eq. (3.60) that the transformation is of the Bogoliubov form, namely

$$\Omega \equiv \mathcal{C}\mathcal{B} = \exp\left[E\,\tilde{A}\right] \,\exp\left[\frac{1}{2}\,\tilde{A}\,M\,\tilde{A}\right]\,,\tag{4.2}$$

where E and M are operators which depend on the charge density j but do not depend on the soft fields A. We do not indicate explicitly the indexes and coordinate dependences of E and M for simplicity. Those should be clear from the context. Here C is a purely coherent state operator - exponent of an operator linear in \tilde{A} , while \mathcal{B} has no linear term in the exponent. The coherent operator is easy to find by inspection, since it is the only one that induces the shift of the soft field (the very first term in eq. (3.60)):

$$C = \exp\left[2i \int d^2x \, b_i^a(x) \, \tilde{A}_i^a(x^- = 0, x)\right] \,. \tag{4.3}$$

The Bogoliubov part of the transformation, the operator \mathcal{B} is more difficult to determine. Rather than looking for the explicit form of the operator \mathcal{B} in terms of j, we will find its action on the degrees of freedom of the theory by considering sequential action of \mathcal{C} and \mathcal{B} on \tilde{A} and matching it onto eq. (3.60).

It is important to remember that we need to know the transformation of the color charge density only to O(g). Only this order contributes to the JIMWLK evolution as explained in detail in [10]. Thus we will determine the action of \mathcal{B} on the fields to this order only.

We first note the following 'combinatorial' identity. For any operators O and L

$$e^{-L}Oe^{L} = O + [O, L] + \frac{1}{2}[[O, L], L] + \frac{1}{3!}[[[O, L], L], L] + \dots$$
 (4.4)

Using eq. (4.4), we have for C of eq. (4.3)

$$\mathcal{C}^{\dagger} \tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x) \mathcal{C} = \tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x) + \epsilon(x^{-}) b_{i}^{a}(x) + \epsilon(x^{-}) \int_{y} d_{ij}^{ab}(x, y) \tilde{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-} = 0, y) + \frac{2i}{3} \epsilon(x^{-}) \int_{y,z} [d_{ij}^{ab}(x, y), b_{k}^{c}(z)] \tilde{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-} = 0, y) \tilde{A}_{k}^{c}(z^{-} = 0, z),$$

$$(4.5)$$

$$\mathcal{C}^{\dagger} j^{a}(x) \mathcal{C} = j^{a}(x) + 2 \int_{y} \left\{ \left(\partial D \frac{1}{D\partial} - 1 \right) D_{j} \right\}^{ab}(x,y) \tilde{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-} = 0,y)$$

$$+ 2 i \int_{y,z} \left[\left\{ \left(\partial D \frac{1}{D\partial} - 1 \right) D_{j} \right\}^{ab}(x,y), b_{k}^{c}(z) \right] \tilde{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-} = 0,y) \tilde{A}_{k}^{c}(z^{-} = 0,z) .$$

$$(4.6)$$

To find the action of the Bogoliubov operator, we imagine diagonalizing the Hamiltonian first by acting with C and then subsequently acting with B. Transforming the Hamiltonian eq. (3.1) with C obviously leads to

$$\mathcal{C}^{\dagger} H[\tilde{A}, j] \mathcal{C} \equiv H'[\tilde{A}, j] = H[\mathcal{C}^{\dagger} \tilde{A} \mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}^{\dagger} j \mathcal{C}].$$

$$(4.7)$$

It is straightforward to see using the expression for the transformed fields eqs. (4.5), (4.6), that if we substitute for \tilde{A} in the function H' the following expression

$$\tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x) \to c_{i}^{a}(x) + \epsilon(x^{-}) \Delta_{ij}^{ab}(x,y) \ c_{j}^{b}(y^{-}=0,y) \,, \tag{4.8}$$

with

$$\Delta_{ij}^{ab}(x,y) = \left\{ D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} D_j + D_i \frac{1}{D\partial} D_j - 2D_i \frac{1}{\partial D} \partial_j \right\}^{ab}(x,y), \qquad (4.9)$$

we obtain to O(1) precisely eq. (3.32). This substitution should be equivalent to the action of the Bogoliubov operator

$$\mathcal{B}^{\dagger} H'[\tilde{A}, j] \mathcal{B} = H'[\mathcal{B}^{\dagger} \tilde{A} \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{B}^{\dagger} j \mathcal{B}] \equiv H''[\tilde{A}, j].$$
(4.10)

In other words, up to (and including) O(g) terms the action of the Bogoliubov operator \mathcal{B} on the field \tilde{A} is

$$\mathcal{A}_{i}^{a}(x,j) \equiv \mathcal{B}^{\dagger} \tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x) \mathcal{B} = c_{i}^{a}(x) + \epsilon(x^{-}) \Delta_{ij}^{ab}(x,y) c_{j}^{b}(y^{-}=0,y), \qquad (4.11)$$

where the field c on the r.h.s. is understood as expressed in terms of the canonical creation and annihilation operators a and a^{\dagger} (rather than β and β^{\dagger})².

Our aim is now to find the transformation of the color charge density j^a under the Bogoliubov transformation which induces eq. (4.11). This is indeed possible, even though we do not know the explicit form of the operator \mathcal{B} itself in terms of the fundamental fields. The key is given by the following chain of arguments.

Consider a general Bogoliubov operator of the form

$$\mathcal{B} = \exp\left[\frac{1}{2}\tilde{A}_i M_{ij} \tilde{A}_j\right].$$
(4.12)

Here we denote all indexes/coordinates of the field A by a single index i. The fields A are assumed to satisfy the commutation relation

$$[\tilde{A}_i, \tilde{A}_j] = P_{ij} \tag{4.13}$$

with some matrix P. Quite generally the matrix M is symmetric and anti hermitian, while P is antisymmetric. The matrix M depends on the charge density and the coupling constant only through the combination g_j .

²We note that strictly speaking to make this identification we should also substitute into H' the transformed expression for j in eq. (4.10), which we do not know at this point. However as we will see below and is simple to understand by straightforward counting of powers of g, the operator B induces transformation of j only to order g. Since we only need the Hamiltonian to O(1) it is therefore perfectly consistent to keep j unchanged in H' eq. (4.10) for the purpose of the identification of the Bogoliubov transformation of \tilde{A} .

Consider the transformation

$$\mathcal{A}_{k} \equiv \mathcal{B}^{\dagger} \tilde{A}_{k} \mathcal{B} = \tilde{A}_{k} + (PM\tilde{A})_{k} + \frac{1}{2} (PMPM\tilde{A})_{k} + \frac{1}{3!} (PMPMPM\tilde{A})_{k} + \dots$$
$$= [e^{PM}]_{kl} \tilde{A}_{l}.$$
(4.14)

Here we have used the identity eq. (4.4). Also, consistently with our counting of powers of the coupling constant we have neglected all and any terms involving commutators of gj which enter into M, since each such commutator brings a power g^2 .

Now to order O(g) we have

$$[j^a, M_{ij}] = igf^{abc}j^c \frac{\partial M_{ij}}{\delta j^b}.$$
(4.15)

Thus consider the transformation of $j^a(x)$ induced by the action of \mathcal{B} in eq. (4.12):

$$\mathcal{B}^{\dagger} j^{a} \mathcal{B} = j^{a} + \frac{i}{2} g f^{abc} j^{c} \left\{ \tilde{A} \frac{\delta M}{\delta j^{b}} \tilde{A} + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{A} \left(\frac{\delta M}{\delta j^{b}} P M - M P \frac{\delta M}{\delta j^{b}} \right) \tilde{A}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{3!} \tilde{A} \left(\frac{\delta M}{\delta j^{b}} P M P M + M P M P \frac{\delta M}{\delta j^{b}} - 2M P \frac{\delta M}{\delta j^{b}} P M \right) \tilde{A} + \dots \right\}.$$

$$(4.16)$$

Here again we neglected all commutators of gj in M beyond the first term, as they are all higher order in g. The negative signs come from transposing the antisymmetric matrix P. We can now check explicitly that eq. (4.16) is expansion in powers of M of the following expression

$$j^{a} + \frac{i}{2}gf^{abc}j^{c}\mathcal{A}P^{-1}\frac{\delta\mathcal{A}}{\delta j^{b}}$$

$$(4.17)$$

with \mathcal{A} defined in eq. (4.14). Remembering that in our case $P = \frac{i}{2}\epsilon(x^- - y^-)$ whose inverse is $-2i\partial^+$, and restoring all the indexes and coordinate dependences we obtain

$$\bar{j}^a(x) \equiv \mathcal{B}^{\dagger} j^a(x) \mathcal{B} = j^a(x) + g f^{acd} j^d(x) \int dy^- d^2 y \,\partial^+ \mathcal{A}^b_j(y^-, y) \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}^b_j(y^-, y)}{\delta j^c(x)} \tag{4.18}$$

with \mathcal{A} given in eq. (4.11).

An equivalent way of obtaining this result is to require that the transformed fields satisfy the same commutation relations as the non transformed ones, the transformation being unitary. Using the explicitly known commutator of the field c one can easily show that

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{A}_{i}^{a}(x^{-},x), \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-},y) \end{bmatrix} = -\frac{i}{2}\epsilon(x^{-}-y^{-})\delta_{ij}^{ab}(x-y), \qquad (4.19)$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} j^{a}(x), \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-},y) \end{bmatrix} = \int_{z} [j^{a}(x), j^{c}(z)] \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-},y)}{\delta j^{c}(z)} = igf^{acd}j^{d}(x) \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-},y)}{\delta j^{c}(x)}.$$

In this expression we should understand \mathcal{A} as a function of j at fixed a. It is easy to check that with the transformation eq. (4.18) to O(g)

$$[\bar{j}^a(x), \mathcal{A}^b_j(y^-, y)] = 0.$$
(4.20)

This is straightforward after noticing that the last term in eq. (4.18) can be written as

$$g f^{acd} j^{d}(x) \int dy^{-} d^{2}y \partial^{+} \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y) \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y)}{\delta j^{c}(x)} = \int dy^{-} d^{2}y d^{2}z \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y) [j^{a}(x), j^{c}(z)] \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y)}{\delta j^{c}(z)}.$$
(4.21)

Therefore we conclude that the transformation eqs. (4.11), (4.18) does indeed preserve canonical commutation relations of the fields.

We can now put all the elements together and write down the transformation that the operator Ω induces on the fields:

$$\Omega^{\dagger} \tilde{A}_{i}^{a}(x^{-}, x)\Omega = c_{i}^{a}(x^{-}, x) + \epsilon(x^{-}) \left[b_{i}^{a}(x) + 2 \int_{y} \left\{ D_{i} \frac{1}{D\partial} D_{j} - D_{i} \frac{1}{\partial D} \partial_{j} \right\}^{ab}(x, y) c_{j}^{b}(0, y) \right]$$
$$+ \epsilon(x^{-}) \int_{y,z} \left\{ g \left[D_{i} \frac{1}{\partial D} \right]^{ab}(xz) f^{bcd} j^{d}(z) \int dy^{-} \partial^{+} \mathcal{A}_{j}^{e}(y^{-}, y) \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_{j}^{e}(y^{-}, y)}{\delta j^{c}(z)} \right.$$
$$\left. + \frac{2i}{3} [d_{ij}^{ab}(x, y), b_{k}^{c}(z)] c_{j}^{b}(0, y) c_{k}^{c}(0, z) \right\}, \qquad (4.22)$$

$$\Omega^{\dagger} j^{a}(x) \Omega = j^{a}(x) + 2 \int_{y} \left\{ \left(\partial D \frac{1}{D\partial} - 1 \right) D_{j} \right\}^{ab}(x, y) c_{j}^{b}(0, y) + g f^{acd} j^{d}(x) \int dy^{-} d^{2} y \partial^{+} \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y) \frac{\delta \mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y)}{\delta j^{c}(x)} + 2i \int_{y, z} \left[\left\{ \left(\partial D \frac{1}{D\partial} - 1 \right) D_{j} \right\}^{ab}(x, y), b_{k}^{c}(z) \right] c_{j}^{b}(0, y) c_{k}^{c}(0, z) .$$
(4.23)

Here \mathcal{A} is given by eq. (4.11) and the field c is understood as expressed in terms the canonical creation and annihilation operators a and a^{\dagger} as in eq. (3.49). The first line of eq. (4.22) coincides with eq. (3.60). The second and third lines are the O(g) terms. They are given here for completeness even though they do not contribute in the calculation of the previous section and also do not contribute to the transformation of the soft color charge density eq. (4.25).

Eqs. (4.22), (4.23) are the main result of this section. They give the explicit action of the diagonalizing operator Ω on the fundamental degrees of freedom of the theory.

Finally, for completeness we give the expression for the transformation of the total charge density. This is the observable directly relevant for the calculation of the scattering amplitude. It includes the contribution of the valence and the soft modes

$$J^{a}(x) = j^{a}(x) + gf^{abc} \int dx^{-} \tilde{A}^{b}_{i}(x) \partial^{+} \tilde{A}^{c}_{i}(x) \,.$$
(4.24)

Collecting the formulae given above we find

$$\Omega^{\dagger} J^{a}(x) \Omega = j^{a}(x) + \delta_{1} j^{a}(x) + \delta_{2} j^{a}(x) , \qquad (4.25)$$

(4.27)

with

$$\delta_{1}j^{a}(x) = 2 \left[\partial D \frac{1}{D\partial} D_{j} - \partial_{j} \right]^{ab} (x, y)c_{j}^{b}(0, y) , \qquad (4.26)$$

$$\delta_{2}j^{a}(x) = 2gi \left[f^{aed}j^{d}(x)e_{j}^{be}(y, x), b_{k}^{c}(z) \right] c_{j}^{b}(0, y)c_{k}^{c}(0, z) + gf^{abc} \int dx^{-}\mathcal{A}_{i}^{b}(x)\partial^{+}\mathcal{A}_{i}^{c}(x) + gf^{acd}j^{d}(x) \int dy^{-}\partial^{+}\mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y) \frac{\delta\mathcal{A}_{j}^{b}(y^{-}, y)}{\delta j^{c}(x)} , \qquad (4.27)$$

with \mathcal{A} given by eq. (4.11). Here

$$e_i^{ab}(x,y) = \frac{\delta b_i^a(x)}{\delta j^b(y)} = \left[D_i \frac{1}{\partial D}\right]^{ab}(x,y).$$
(4.28)

As a consistency check with the calculation of the previous section we note that eq. (4.26)coincides with the divergence of eq. (3.48).

5. Reproducing JIMWLK/KLWMIJ

As a cross check on our derivation we reproduce in this section the two known limits of the high energy evolution - the JIMWLK evolution equation (the high density limit) and the KLWMIJ evolution equation (the low density limit).

5.1 The JIMWLK kernel

Under boost the color charge density j transforms into J of eq. (4.25). To derive the evolution of the functional W we have to calculate the correlation functions of J over the soft gluon vacuum, that is over the Fock vacuum of operators β . In the JIMWLK limit it is only necessary to know two correlators,

$$\chi^{ab}(x,y) \equiv \lim_{\Delta Y \to 0} \frac{\langle 0_{\beta} | \, \delta_1 j^a(x) \delta_1 j^b(y) \, | 0_{\beta} \rangle}{\Delta Y}, \qquad \sigma^a(x) = \lim_{\Delta y \to 0} \frac{\langle 0_{\beta} | \, \delta j^a_2(x) \, | 0_{\beta} \rangle}{\Delta Y}, \quad (5.1)$$

since $\delta_1 j \sim g j$ and $\delta_2 j \sim g^2 j$, and so only these two correlators contribute to the evolution of $\langle j(x_1) \dots j(x_n) \rangle$ to relative order g^2 . In fact our task is somewhat easier, since we can avoid the calculation of $\langle \delta j_2^a(x) \rangle$ using the following argument. In terms of χ and σ the evolution kernel has the form

$$H^{JIMWLK} = \frac{1}{2}\chi^{ab}(x,y)\frac{\delta}{\delta j^a(x)}\frac{\delta}{\delta j^b(y)} + \sigma^a(x)\frac{\delta}{\delta j^a(x)}.$$
(5.2)

However it was proved in [14] that the evolution kernel has to be a Hermitian operator (on the space of functions of j). In conjunction with the fact that $\sigma^a(x)$ is real, since it is a diagonal matrix element of an Hermitian operator (on the QCD Hilbert space), it means that σ is rigidly related to χ so that the evolution kernel is

$$H^{JIMWLK} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\delta}{\delta j^a(x)} \chi^{ab}(x, y) \frac{\delta}{\delta j^b(y)} \,. \tag{5.3}$$

This property of the JIMWLK kernel is of course well known and has been first noted by Weigert in the last reference in [10]. Thus our task is first to calculate $\chi^{ab}(x, y)$ and then to show that the resulting evolution equation is equivalent to the standard form of JIMWLK which involves derivatives with respect to the unitary matrices U rather than with respect to the charge density j.

We start with the calculation of χ , defined as eq. (5.1). In preparation we calculate

$$\frac{1}{\Delta Y} \langle 0_{\beta} | c_i^a(0,x) c_j^b(0,y) | 0_{\beta} \rangle = \frac{1}{8\Delta Y} \int \frac{dp^-}{2\pi p^-} [t-l+T-L] [t-l+T-L]_{ij}^{ab}(x,y)$$
$$= \frac{1}{4\pi} [1-l-L+lL+Ll]_{ij}^{ab}(x,y).$$
(5.4)

Using eq. (4.26) we then find

$$\chi^{ab}(x,y) \equiv \frac{\langle \delta_1 j^a(x) \delta_1 j^b(y) \rangle}{\Delta Y}$$

= $\frac{4}{\Delta Y} \left[\partial D \frac{1}{D\partial} D_i - \partial_i \right]^{ac} \langle x, u \rangle \langle c_i^c(0,u) c_j^d(0,v) \rangle \left[\partial_j - D_j \frac{1}{\partial D} D \partial \right]^{db} \langle v, y \rangle$
= $\frac{1}{\pi} \left\{ \partial D \left[\frac{1}{\partial^2} + \frac{1}{D^2} - \frac{1}{\partial^2} \partial D \frac{1}{D^2} - \frac{1}{D^2} D \partial \frac{1}{\partial^2} \right] D \partial \right\}^{ab} \langle x, y \rangle.$ (5.5)

5.2 From j to U

To get the evolution equation in the familiar JIMWLK form we need to change variables from j to the single gluon scattering matrix U. The matrix U is defined as the matrix of the two dimensional gauge transformation which transforms the 'classical field' b to zero value [10]

$$U^{ab}(x) = \left\{ \mathcal{P} \exp\left[ig \int_C dy_i T^c b_i^c(y) \right] \right\}^{ab} , \qquad (5.6)$$

where the contour C starts at some fixed point at infinity in the transverse plane and ends at the point x. The matrix U does not depend on the curve C but only on its end point, since the field b is two dimensionally a pure gauge. Using this definition we have

$$\frac{\delta U^{ab}(x)}{\delta j^{c}(z)} = g \int_{C} dy_{i} \left[U(x)U^{\dagger}(y)T^{d} \frac{\delta b_{i}^{d}(y)}{\delta j^{c}(z)}U(y) \right]^{ab} \\
= g \int_{C} dy_{i} \left[U(x)U^{\dagger}(y)T^{d}U(y) \right]^{ab} \left[D_{i} \frac{1}{\partial D} \right]^{dc}(y,z).$$
(5.7)

Now we use the identity

$$[U^{\dagger}(y)T^{d}U(y)]^{ab} = T^{c}_{ab}U^{cd}(y).$$
(5.8)

Substituting this into eq. (5.7), and using the fact that $\int_c dy_i \partial_i F(y) = F(x)$ we find

$$\frac{\delta U^{ab}(x)}{\delta j^{c}(z)} = g \left[U T^{b} \frac{1}{\partial D} \right]^{ac} (x, z) \,.$$
(5.9)

This makes it possible to rewrite the real part of the JIMWLK kernel in the following form

$$\int_{x,y} \chi^{ab}(x,y) \frac{\delta}{\delta j^a(x)} \frac{\delta}{\delta j^b(y)} = \frac{g^2}{\pi} \int_{x,y} \frac{\delta}{\delta U^{ab}(x)} \frac{\delta}{\delta U^{cd}(y)} [U(x)T^b]^{al} [U(y)T^d]^{cm}$$
(5.10)
$$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\times \left[\frac{1}{\partial^2} + \frac{1}{D^2} - \frac{1}{\partial^2}\partial D\frac{1}{D^2} - \frac{1}{D^2}D\partial\frac{1}{\partial^2}\right]^{\mathrm{def}}(x,y)\,.$$

Now remember that

$$\frac{\delta}{\delta U^{ab}(x)} [U(x)T^b]^{al} = -\operatorname{Tr}\left[\frac{\delta}{\delta U^{\dagger}(x)}U(x)T^l\right] = -J_R^l, \qquad (5.11)$$

where J_R is the operator of right rotation on matrix U. We also note that

$$\partial_i \frac{1}{\partial^2}(x,y) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \frac{x_i - y_i}{(x-y)^2}; \qquad D_i \frac{1}{D^2}(x,y) = \frac{1}{2\pi} U^{\dagger}(x) \frac{x_i - y_i}{(x-y)^2} U(y).$$
(5.12)

Now, using eq. (5.3) we can write the complete kernel as

$$H^{JIMWLK} = -\frac{\alpha_s}{2\pi^2} \int_{x,y,z} \frac{(x-z)_i (y-z)_i}{(x-z)^2 (y-z)^2} \bigg[J^a_L(x) J^a_L(y) + J^a_R(x) J^a_R(y) -2J^a_L(x) U^{ab}(z) J^b_R(y) \bigg]$$
(5.13)

with $J_L^a(x) = U^{ab}(x)J_R^b(x)$. This is by now one of the standard forms of the JIMWLK kernel, see [31].

5.3 The KLWMIJ evolution

Although our derivation has been formally in the high density limit, as we noted in the introduction and as we explain in the next section the result eqs. (4.25), (4.26), (4.27) is in fact valid for all physically interesting situations, including the low density case j = O(g). For the low density case we have to reproduce the KLWMIJ evolution equation [24, 25]. It is easy to see that this is indeed the case. Examining the action of the Bogoliubov operator \mathcal{B} on the fields, we see that in the weak field limit they are sub leading. The shift of the vector potential affected by the coherent part of the operator \mathcal{C} is of order $b \sim j$, while any correction introduced by \mathcal{B} is of order $gb \sim gj$. This is also true in the strong field case, however for $j \sim 1/g$ the corrections due to \mathcal{B} are O(1) and therefore could not be neglected. In the weak field case these are not only sub leading but also genuinely perturbative! We can therefore neglect the action of \mathcal{B} altogether. Thus in this limit the operator Ω reduces to the coherent operator \mathcal{C} with the 'classical field' b given by the leading order perturbative expression. This is precisely the operator that was used in [24] to derive KLWMIJ evolution equation. Obviously, repeating the same derivation we obtain the same result.

One important thing to be noted here is, that in order to derive KLWMIJ we are not allowed to expand the correlators of the transformed charge density to first order in $\delta_2 j$ eq. (4.27) as is done to derive JIMWLK equation. The reason is very simple. When $j \sim O(g)$, the second term on the r.h.s. of eq. (4.27) is of the same order as j itself. Therefore its contribution to the evolved correlators of J has to be resumed to all orders. This is indeed what is done in the derivation of [24]. It is the resummation to all orders in $f^{abc} \int dx^{-} \tilde{A}^{b}(x) \partial^{+} \tilde{A}^{c}(x)$ that is responsible for the appearance of the 'dual Wilson line factor'

$$R(x) \equiv \exp\left[T^a \frac{\delta}{\delta j^a(x)}\right]$$

in the KLWMIJ evolution equation [24].

6. Discussion

In this paper we have carried through the diagonalization of the QCD light cone Hamiltonian in the presence of a valence charge density j. We found that for large valence charge density, to O(1) the vacuum is the Bogoliubov transform of the free gluon vacuum. We have also found the action of the Bogoliubov operator on the dynamical variables of QCD including the valence color charge density. The evolution of hadronic wave function to high energy increases the longitudinal momentum of the gluons in this state. Thus more energetic gluons scatter on the target leading to the evolution of the hadronic scattering matrix.

6.1 The calculation is valid for any j

We have shown that when the valence charge density is large $j \sim O(1/g)$ the wave function we found leads to the JIMWLK evolution equation. However, our calculation itself is valid beyond the high density limit, and does in fact give the leading solution of the light cone Hamiltonian for all physically interesting magnitudes of the color charge density $j \sim O(g^n)$; $-1 \leq n \leq 1$. The precise statement is that relative corrections to the solution we have given here are proportional to a positive power of g at any interesting value of the valence charge density.

To see this, recall that the basis of our approach was the perturbative solution of eqs. (3.16), (3.19). We have solved eq. (3.16) exactly, while eq. (3.19) was solved treating the second, third and fourth terms on the left hand side (l.h.s.) as perturbations. The solution of this pair of equations to leading order in the coupling constant is always of order $\gamma = O(j) = O(g^n)$ for $-1 \le n \le 1$. The magnitude of corrections is easy to estimate. Since, by definition the field c is O(1), we have

$$gf^{abc}[\gamma_{i}^{b}(x),\gamma_{i}^{c}(x)] \sim g\left(\frac{\delta\gamma}{\delta j}\right)^{2}[j,j] \sim g^{2}j = O(g^{2+n}),$$

$$gf^{abc}\{\gamma_{i}^{b}(x),c_{i}^{c}(x,0)\} = O(g^{1+n}),$$

$$gf^{abc}\int dx^{-}c_{i}^{b}(x^{-})\partial^{+}c_{i}^{c}(x^{-}) = O(g).$$
(6.1)

The first term is always smaller than the second. It always scales as a positive power of g and therefore can always be treated perturbatively.

The second term is also small as long as $n \neq -1$. It is a factor g smaller than the zeroth order solution and thus again can be safely treated perturbatively. For $n \neq -1$ it can be neglected since its magnitude is a positive power of g. The case n = -1 is a bit

different, since then this term is O(1) and so has to be taken into account, which is what we did above.

Finally the third term is always O(g). It can be neglected for all $n \neq 1$. For n = 1 this term is of the same magnitude as j and thus it may seem that it has to be taken into account already in the leading order. However this is not the case for the following reason. The vacuum of the Hamiltonian of the field c at $j \sim O(g)$ is a free vacuum. This state is annihilated by the 'soft' color charge density operator $f^{abc} \int dx^- c^b(x) \partial^+ c^c(x)$. Thus this operator only gives non vanishing contribution to γ in the sub leading order in g, where the vacuum is not a free vacuum anymore. Thus we see that for all $-1 \leq n \leq 1$ our solution of eqs. (3.16), (3.19) keeps the leading terms and for n = -1 also the important sub leading term of O(1). The terms that we omit are not only suppressed by a positive power of g relative to the terms we keep, but also vanish in the limit $g \to 0$ at any j.

To reiterate, our procedure keeps all the terms that are important for physically interesting values of the color charge density. This is not to say that our solution can be considered as a leading order of some expansion which has the same expansion parameter for all n. The corrections to the leading term may have different magnitude for different values of n, and thus the properties of the expansion are different at different values of n. At this point however we are not interested in the sub dominant corrections and will not discuss this issue any further.

6.2 What JIMWLK misses?

We want now to return to the point briefly mentioned at the end of the previous section. Even though our diagonalization procedure and the solution for the vacuum wave function is valid for any j, the derivation of the evolution equation for the scattering amplitude involves one extra step, and that is adding the charge density of the soft gluons to the valence charge density. For $n \neq 1$ this is a perturbative proposition, since the soft gluon charge density is parametrically smaller than j itself. Thus for the derivation of the JIMWLK evolution equation one expands to first order in the soft gluon color charge density, the second term on the r.h.s. of eq. (4.27). For the KLWMIJ evolution on the other hand all powers of the soft gluon color charge density are resummed. The addition of the soft gluon charge density is achieved by acting on any observable function of j by the shift operator of the form

$$\hat{R}_a = \exp\left[\int d^2x \, j_{\text{soft}}^a(x) \, \frac{\delta}{\delta j^a(x)}\right] \,. \tag{6.2}$$

In the KLWMIJ limit only one gluon is produced at one step of the evolution with probability of order α_s , and thus $j_{\text{soft}}^a(x) = T^a$ when acting on the component of the wave function which contains this extra gluon. The phase factor of eq. (6.2) therefore simply becomes the dual Wilson loop R. In the general case however the action of the Bogoliubov operator \mathcal{B} produces an arbitrary number of gluons. For $j \sim 1/g$ the number of gluons of order O(1)is produced with probability of O(1), while with probability O(g) one can produce O(1/g)extra gluons. The phase factor becomes a product of dual Wilson loops $R(x_1) \dots R(x_n)$ when acting on a component of the wave function with n extra gluons. Now the JIMWLK equation is valid when a large dense target scatters off a small perturbative projectile. In this situation each gluon in the target wave function undergoes only a small number of scatterings on the projectile. In fact the leading order scattering on a small target is only due to two gluon exchange. This corresponds to expansion of each dual Wilson loop factor R to second order in $\delta/\delta j$. It is also true that in this situation it is unlikely that two or more produced gluons scatter simultaneously. Indeed the expansion of eq. (6.2) is equivalent to approximating the scattering amplitude of the configuration of n produced gluons by the sum of the individual scattering amplitudes.

Recall that in calculating the evolution of any correlation function of j in the JIMWLK approximation, we only keep terms of the first order in $\delta_2 j$ and of the second order in $\delta_1 j$. Thus the correction to the scattering matrix $S = \exp\{i j \alpha_T\}$ due to the evolution is at most of second order in the target field α_T . This is another way of saying that the whole system of soft gluons produced in one step of the evolution scatters on the target only via the two gluon exchange. To be a little more precise we have to remember that while calculating the evolution of the scattering matrix, a factor R accompanies not only each soft emitted gluon but also every factor of j in the operator Ω . The eikonal scattering matrix of the projectile wave function on the target field α_T is given by (we drop the transverse coordinate dependence to simplify the notations)

$$\Sigma^{P} = \langle \Psi[j] | \Omega^{\dagger}[j, a, a^{\dagger}] e^{i(j^{a} + j^{a}_{\text{soft}})\alpha^{a}_{T}} \Omega[j, a, a^{\dagger}] | \Psi[j] \rangle$$

$$= \langle \Psi[j] | \Omega^{\dagger}[j, a] e^{ij^{a}\alpha^{a}_{T}} \Omega[j, Ra, Ra^{\dagger}] | \Psi[j] \rangle$$

$$= \langle \Psi[j] | \Omega^{\dagger}[j, a] \Omega[Rj, Ra, Ra^{\dagger}] e^{ij^{a}\alpha^{a}_{T}} | \Psi[j] \rangle, \qquad (6.3)$$

where $|\Psi[j]\rangle$ is the valence wave function and the functional derivatives in R act only on the eikonal factor $e^{i j^a \alpha_T^a}$. The first equality is the reflection of the fact that multiplying every soft gluon creation operator by R is equivalent to shifting the charge density j by the charge density of this soft gluon. The second equality follows from commuting of the operators j in Ω with those in the eikonal factor as explained in detail in [32]. Since every R becomes an eikonal factor after acting on $e^{i j^a \alpha_T^a}$, multiplication of j by R in the second line in eq. (6.3) physically corresponds to the effect of scattering of the valence charges involved in the emission of soft gluons. Thus the expansion of all the factors of R to second order in $\frac{\delta}{\delta j}$ approximates the interaction of the whole system of soft gluons emitted in one step of the evolution plus the valence charges involved in their emission (in the following we will refer to this system as "soft gluons" to avoid lengthy and wordy descriptions), with the target by a two gluon exchange.

The JIMWLK evolution therefore does not take into account multiple scattering corrections to the amplitude due to simultaneous scattering of two soft gluons emitted in the same step of the evolution. This is not to say that the JIMWLK evolution does not allow any multiple scattering corrections at all. In particular the probability that a soft gluon scatters simultaneously with some of the valence gluons not participating in its emission, is accounted for. We will refer to these multiple scattering events as "long range multiple scatterings" to emphasize the fact that the two objects that scatter simultaneously have vastly different rapidities. This as opposed to "short range multiple scatterings" where both objects have similar rapidity, which are taken into account by the KLWMIJ evolution.

JHEP06(2007)075

It is these long range multiple scattering corrections that unitarize the scattering amplitude in the JIMWLK approximation. If no multiple scattering corrections where included at all, the amplitude would not unitarize even though the coherent effects in the wave function are taken into account exactly. Recall that the charge density itself does not saturate even in the dense regime, although its growth with rapidity is much slower than in the BFKL approximation [27]. In particular in the BFKL (or equivalently KLWMIJ) limit the color charge density grows exponentially with rapidity

$$j^2(Y) \propto j(0)^2 e^{\omega Y} \,, \tag{6.4}$$

while in the "saturated regime" the growth is a random walk process and thus [27]

$$j^2 \propto j(0)^2 + kY$$
. (6.5)

Since the charge density does not stop growing even in the saturated regime, the scattering amplitude would not saturate if no multiple scattering corrections are taken into account. It is thus precisely the long range multiple scattering corrections that stop the scattering amplitude from growing beyond one in the JIMWLK approximation.

Eqs. (6.4) and (6.5) in fact clearly indicate that the short range multiple scatterings are dominant in the KLWMIJ regime while the long range multiple scatterings are dominant in the JIMWLK regime. Consider first the evolution of a dilute projectile (KLWMIJ evolution). According to eq. (6.4) the color charge density grows exponentially fast and is always (at large enough rapidity) dominated by gluons created in the last rapidity interval of the size $\Delta Y \approx \frac{1}{\omega}$. Thus the dominant multiple scattering effects indeed are due to the simultaneous scattering of two or more gluons at approximately the same rapidity - the "short range multiple scatterings". On the other hand in the JIMWLK regime where eq. (6.5) is valid, the color charge density is uniformly distributed in rapidity. Thus clearly the dominant multiple scattering of gluons at far away rapidities - the "'long range multiple scatterings".

We thus see explicitly that while the KLWMIJ evolution takes into account all multiple scattering effects but does not include nonlinearities in the evolution of the wave function, the JIMWLK evolution fails to take account of the short range multiple scattering corrections to the amplitude.

6.3 Short range multiple scattering and the dipole-dipole amplitude

In relation to the preceding discussion we want to comment briefly on one aspect of the Pomeron loop correction to the JIMWLK evolution. In particular recently much attention has been devoted to scattering of two unequal size dipoles. In this context there has been much discussion of the effects of discreteness and fluctuations in the target (taken to be the larger of the two dipoles) wave function [22]. Although our derivation does not indicate any reason to expect that discreteness and/or fluctuations are particularly important, it does indeed show that the application of the JIMWLK or KLWMIJ evolution to the target wave function in the dipole-dipole scattering is flawed. The reason KLWMIJ evolution fails is obvious. Starting with a dilute single dipole target initial stages of the evolution are indeed well described by the KLWMIJ equation. However when the density in the target wave function reaches large value $j \propto 1/g$ neglecting high density effects in the evolution of the wave function is not permissible. This density is parametrically the same as that for which the scattering amplitude becomes of order one, and it is therefore also the same density at which the effect of the multiple scattering corrections in KLWMIJ evolution becomes significant. This has been recognized in the literature for a long time, see for example fifth paper in [10].

On the other hand the reason for the failure of JIMWLK is somewhat more subtle. Again starting with the dilute target one can initially evolve it with the JIMWLK equation. The multiple scattering effects are not important as long as the density is small, and thus the use of JIMWLK in the dilute regime is as good as the use of KLWMIJ. When the density is parametrically large again the JIMWLK evolution is valid, since the evolution of the wave function is accounted for appropriately and the long range multiple scattering corrections dominate at high density. It might therefore seem that JIMWLK equation can be used all the way through in this situation. This is however not the case. The reason it fails is that there is a range of rapidities in the evolution when the density is already not very small but the rate of growth is still large. This happens just before the saturation is reached. Since the density in this range of rapidities still grows exponentially, the short range multiple scattering effects dominate. Those are not included in JIMWLK evolution, and thus the rate of growth of the amplitude is overestimated. Note that if already at the initial rapidity the density in the target wave function is large (e.g. for a heavy nucleus) there is no rapidity window in which the short range multiple scatterings dominate, and thus JIMWLK evolution is valid.

We close the discussion by stressing that the calculation of the wave function given in the present paper is the correct starting point for derivation of the complete evolution equation which takes into account all relevant Pomeron loop effects. The validity of such equation will not be limited to the process of collision of two small objects, but more interestingly to the situation where two colliding objects are large. The use of JIMWLK evolution in this case is not justified since the soft gluons produced in the wave function can multiply rescatter on the large target field.

Acknowledgments

We thank the Institute for Nuclear Theory at the University of Washington for its hospitality and the Department of Energy for partial support during the completion of this work.

A.K. thanks the Galileo Galilei Institute of the University of Florence for hospitality and financial support and participants of the GGI program "High density QCD" for informative discussions while part of this work was being done. The work of A.K. is supported by the US-DOE grant DE-FG02-92ER40716.

The work of M.L. is supported by the US-DOE grants DE-FG02-88ER40388 and DE-FG03-97ER4014.

References

- V.N. Gribov, A reggeon diagram technique, Sov. Phys. JETP 26 (1968) 414 [Zh. Eksp. Teor. Fiz. 53 (1967) 654].
- [2] E.A. Kuraev, L.N. Lipatov and V.S. Fadin, The pomeranchuk singularity in nonabelian gauge theories, Sov. Phys. JETP 45 (1977) 199;
 L.N. Lipatov, Reggeization of the vector meson and the vacuum singularity in nonabelian gauge theories, Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 23 (1976) 338 [Yad. Fiz. 23 (1976) 642].
- [3] L.V. Gribov, E.M. Levin and M.G. Ryskin, Semihard processes in QCD, Phys. Rept. 100 (1983) 1;
 A.H. Mueller and J.-w. Qiu, Gluon recombination and shadowing at small values of x, Nucl. Phys. B 268 (1986) 427.
- [4] J. Bartels, High-energy behavior in a nonabelian gauge theory. 1. T(N → M) in the leading log normal s approximation, Nucl. Phys. B 151 (1979) 293;
 J. Bartels and M. Wusthoff, The triple Regge limit of diffractive dissociation in deep inelastic scattering, Z. Physik C 66 (1995) 157;
 M.A. Braun and G.P. Vacca, Triple pomeron vertex in the limit N_c → infinity, Eur. Phys. J. C 6 (1999) 147 [hep-ph/9711486];
 J. Bartels and C. Ewerz, Unitarity corrections in high-energy QCD, JHEP 09 (1999) 026 [hep-ph/9908454];
 J. Bartels, L.N. Lipatov and G.P. Vacca, Interactions of Reggeized gluons in the moebius representation, Nucl. Phys. B 706 (2005) 391 [hep-ph/0404110].
- [5] J. Bartels, High-energy behavior in a nonabelian gauge theory. 2. First corrections to $T(N \rightarrow M)$ beyond the leading lns approximation, Nucl. Phys. **B** 175 (1980) 365; J. Kwiecinski and M. Praszalowicz, Three gluon integral equation and odd C singlet Regge singularities in QCD, Phys. Lett. **B** 94 (1980) 413; L.N. Lipatov, Asymptotic behavior of multicolor QCD at high energies in connection with exactly solvable spin models, JETP Lett. 59 (1994) 596; L.D. Faddeev and G.P. Korchemsky, High-energy QCD as a completely integrable model, *Phys. Lett.* **B 342** (1995) 311 [hep-th/9404173]; G.P. Korchemsky, Quasiclassical QCD pomeron, Nucl. Phys. B 462 (1996) 333 [hep-th/9508025]; Bethe ansatz for QCD pomeron, Nucl. Phys. B 443 (1995) 255 [hep-ph/9501232]; Integrable structures and duality in high-energy QCD, Nucl. Phys. B 498 (1997) 68 [hep-th/9609123]; G.P. Korchemsky, J. Kotanski and A.N. Manashov, Compound states of Reggeized gluons in multi-colour QCD as ground states of noncompact Heisenberg magnet, Phys. Rev. Lett. 88 (2002) 122002 [hep-ph/0111185]; H.J. De Vega and L.N. Lipatov, Interaction of Reggeized gluons in the baxter-sklyanin representation, Phys. Rev. D 64 (2001) 114019 [hep-ph/0107225]; Exact resolution of the Baxter equation for Reggeized gluon interactions, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 074013 [hep-ph/0204245].
- [6] A.H. Mueller, Small x behavior and parton saturation: a QCD model, Nucl. Phys. B 335 (1990) 115; Soft gluons in the infinite momentum wave function and the BFKL pomeron, Nucl. Phys. B 415 (1994) 373; Unitarity and the BFKL pomeron, Nucl. Phys. B 437 (1995) 107 [hep-ph/9408245];

A.H. Mueller and B. Patel, Single and double BFKL pomeron exchange and a dipole picture of high-energy hard processes, Nucl. Phys. B 425 (1994) 471 [hep-ph/9403256].

- [7] H. Navelet and R. Peschanski, Conformal invariant saturation, Nucl. Phys. B 634 (2002) 291 [hep-ph/0201285]; The elastic QCD dipole amplitude at one-loop, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82 (1999) 1370 [hep-ph/9809474]; Conformal invariance and the exact solution of bfkl equations, Nucl. Phys. B 507 (1997) 353 [hep-ph/9703238];
 A. Bialas, H. Navelet and R. Peschanski, The QCD triple pomeron coupling from string amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 57 (1998) 6585 [hep-ph/9711442];
 R. Peschanski, Dual Shapiro-Virasoro amplitudes in the QCD dipole picture, Phys. Lett. B 409 (1997) 491 [hep-ph/9704342].
- [8] L.D. McLerran and R. Venugopalan, Computing quark and gluon distribution functions for very large nuclei, Phys. Rev. D 49 (1994) 2233 [hep-ph/9309289]; Gluon distribution functions for very large nuclei at small transverse momentum, Phys. Rev. D 49 (1994) 3352 [hep-ph/9311205].
- [9] I. Balitsky, Operator expansion for high-energy scattering, Nucl. Phys. B 463 (1996) 99 [hep-ph/9509348]; Factorization for high-energy scattering, Phys. Rev. Lett. 81 (1998) 2024 [hep-ph/9807434]; Factorization and high-energy effective action, Phys. Rev. D 60 (1999) 014020 [hep-ph/9812311].
- [10] J. Jalilian-Marian, A. Kovner, A. Leonidov and H. Weigert, The BFKL equation from the wilson renormalization group, Nucl. Phys. B 504 (1997) 415 [hep-ph/9701284]; The Wilson renormalization group for low x physics: towards the high density regime, Phys. Rev. D 59 (1999) 014014 [hep-ph/9706377];

J. Jalilian-Marian, A. Kovner and H. Weigert, *The Wilson renormalization group for low x physics: gluon evolution at finite parton density*, *Phys. Rev.* **D 59** (1999) 014015 [hep-ph/9709432];

A. Kovner and J.G. Milhano, Vector potential versus colour charge density in low-x evolution, *Phys. Rev.* **D** 61 (2000) 014012 [hep-ph/9904420];

A. Kovner, J.G. Milhano and H. Weigert, Relating different approaches to nonlinear QCD evolution at finite gluon density, Phys. Rev. D 62 (2000) 114005;
H. Weigert, Unitarity at small Bjorken x, Nucl. Phys. A 703 (2002) 823 [hep-ph/0004044].

- [11] E. Iancu, A. Leonidov and L.D. McLerran, Nonlinear gluon evolution in the color glass condensate. i, Nucl. Phys. A 692 (2001) 583 [hep-ph/0011241]; The renormalization group equation for the color glass condensate, Phys. Lett. B 510 (2001) 133 [hep-ph/0102009];
 E. Ferreiro, E. Iancu, A. Leonidov and L. McLerran, Nonlinear gluon evolution in the color glass condensate. II, Nucl. Phys. A 703 (2002) 489 [hep-ph/0109115].
- Y.V. Kovchegov, Unitarization of the BFKL pomeron on a nucleus, Phys. Rev. D 61 (2000) 074018 [hep-ph/9905214].
- [13] A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, Odderon and seven pomerons: QCD Reggeon field theory from JIMWLK evolution, JHEP 02 (2007) 058 [hep-ph/0512316].
- [14] A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, The Yin and Yang of high energy chromodynamics: scattering in black and white, Nucl. Phys. A 779 (2006) 220 [hep-ph/0604085].
- [15] A.H. Mueller and A.I. Shoshi, Small-x physics beyond the Kovchegov equation, Nucl. Phys. B 692 (2004) 175 [hep-ph/0402193].
- [16] A.H. Mueller, A.I. Shoshi and S.M.H. Wong, Extension of the JIMWLK equation in the low gluon density region, Nucl. Phys. B 715 (2005) 440 [hep-ph/0501088];
 E. Iancu and D.N. Triantafyllopoulos, Non-linear QCD evolution with improved triple-pomeron vertices, Phys. Lett. B 610 (2005) 253 [hep-ph/0501193];

E. Iancu and D.N. Triantafyllopoulos, A langevin equation for high energy evolution with pomeron loops, Nucl. Phys. A 756 (2005) 419 [hep-ph/0411405];

E. Iancu, G. Soyez and D.N. Triantafyllopoulos, On the probabilistic interpretation of the evolution equations with pomeron loops in QCD, Nucl. Phys. A 768 (2006) 194 [hep-ph/0510094];

E. Levin and M. Lublinsky, Towards a symmetric approach to high energy evolution: generating functional with pomeron loops, Nucl. Phys. A 763 (2005) 172 [hep-ph/0501173];
E. Levin, High energy amplitude in the dipole approach with pomeron loops: asymptotic solution, Nucl. Phys. A 763 (2005) 140 [hep-ph/0502243];

M. Kozlov, E. Levin and A. Prygarin, *The BFKL pomeron calculus in the dipole approach*, arXiv:0704.2124.

- [17] H.L. Verlinde and E.P. Verlinde, QCD at high-energies and two-dimensional field theory, hep-th/9302104.
- [18] L.N. Lipatov, High-energy scattering in QCD and in quantum gravity and two-dimensional field theories, Nucl. Phys. B 365 (1991) 614; Gauge invariant effective action for high-energy processes in QCD, Nucl. Phys. B 452 (1995) 369 [hep-ph/9502308];
 R. Kirschner, L.N. Lipatov and L. Szymanowski, Effective action for multi-Regge processes in QCD, Nucl. Phys. B 425 (1994) 579 [hep-th/9402010];
 R. Kirschner, L.N. Lipatov and L. Szymanowski, Symmetry properties of the effective action for high-energy scattering in QCD, Phys. Rev. D 51 (1995) 838 [hep-th/9403082];
 L.N. Lipatov, Small-x physics in perturbative QCD, Phys. Rept. 286 (1997) 131 [hep-ph/9610276].
- [19] M. Braun, Structure function of the nucleus in the perturbative QCD with N_c → infinity (BFKL Pomeron fan diagrams), Eur. Phys. J. C 16 (2000) 337 [hep-ph/0001268]; Conformal invariant equations for nucleus nucleus scattering in perturbative QCD with N_c → infinity, hep-ph/0504002.
- [20] Y. Hatta, E. Iancu, L. McLerran, A. Stasto and D.N. Triantafyllopoulos, Effective hamiltonian for QCD evolution at high energy, Nucl. Phys. A 764 (2006) 423 [hep-ph/0504182].
- [21] I. Balitsky, High-energy effective action from scattering of QCD shock waves, Phys. Rev. D 72 (2005) 074027 [hep-ph/0507237].
- [22] E. Iancu, A.H. Mueller and S. Munier, Universal behavior of QCD amplitudes at high energy from general tools of statistical physics, Phys. Lett. B 606 (2005) 342 [hep-ph/0410018];
 E. Brunet, B. Derrida, A.H. Mueller and S. Munier, A phenomenological theory giving the full statistics of the position of fluctuating pulled fronts, Phys. Rev. D 73 (2006) 056126 [cond-mat/0512021];

M. Kozlov, E. Levin and A. Prygarin, *The BFKL Pomeron calculus: probabilistic interpretation and high energy amplitude*, hep-ph/0606260;

M. Kozlov, E. Levin and A. Prygarin, *The BFKL pomeron calculus: probabilistic interpretation and high energy amplitude*, hep-ph/0606260;

S. Bondarenko, L. Motyka, A.H. Mueller, A.I. Shoshi and B.W. Xiao, On the equivalence of Reggeon field theory in zero transverse dimensions and reaction-diffusion processes, Eur. Phys. J. C 50 (2007) 593 [hep-ph/0609213];

S. Munier, Cross-fertilization of QCD and statistical physics: high energy scattering, reaction-diffusion, selective evolution, spin glasses and their connections, Astropart. Phys. **37** (2006) 3451.

- [23] A. Kovner and U.A. Wiedemann, Eikonal evolution and gluon radiation, Phys. Rev. D 64 (2001) 114002 [hep-ph/0106240].
- [24] A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, In pursuit of pomeron loops: the JIMWLK equation and the Wess-Zumino term, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 085004 [hep-ph/0501198].
- [25] A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, From target to projectile and back again: selfduality of high energy evolution, Phys. Rev. Lett. 94 (2005) 181603 [hep-ph/0502119].
- [26] A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, More remarks on high energy evolution, Nucl. Phys. A 767 (2006) 171 [hep-ph/0510047].
- [27] A. Kovner, High energy evolution: the wave function point of view, Acta Phys. Polon. B36 (2005) 3551 [hep-ph/0508232].
- [28] A. Kovner, M. Lublinsky and H. Weigert, Treading on the cut: semi inclusive observables at high energy, Phys. Rev. D 74 (2006) 114023 [hep-ph/0608258];
 A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, One gluon, two gluon: multigluon production via high energy evolution, JHEP 11 (2006) 083 [hep-ph/0609227].
- [29] S.J. Brodsky, H.-C. Pauli and S.S. Pinsky, Quantum chromodynamics and other field theories on the light cone, Phys. Rept. 301 (1998) 299 [hep-ph/9705477].
- [30] M. Burkardt, Light front quantization, Adv. Nucl. Phys. 23 (1996) 1 [hep-ph/9505259].
- [31] A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, Remarks on high energy evolution, JHEP 03 (2005) 001 [hep-ph/0502071].
- [32] A. Kovner and M. Lublinsky, Dense-dilute duality at work: dipoles of the target, Phys. Rev. D 72 (2005) 074023 [hep-ph/0503155].